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Memorandum
TO:

Acute and Non-Acute Hospital Chief Executive Officers

Adult Day Health Program Administrators
Clinic Chief Executive Officers
Nursing Home Administrators
Rest Home Administrators
Ambulatory Surgical Center Chief Executive Officers

Outpatient Dialysis Facility Administrators
Hospice Agency Administrators
FROM:          
Elizabeth Kelley, MPH, MBA, Director
Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality

DATE:
January 14,  2022
RE:   
Provider Credentialing and Transfer of Clinical Staff at Healthcare Facilities 
The Massachusetts Department of Public Health (DPH) continues to work with state, federal and local partners on the outbreak of Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19), caused by the virus SARS-CoV-2, and we continue to appreciate the essential role you have in responding to this evolving situation.  
Pursuant to an Order issued by the Commissioner of Public Health and to focus health care personnel resources on responding to the current high levels of community transmission of COVID-19, DPH is directing all Massachusetts healthcare facilities to implement their policies and procedures for expedited provider credentialing in their emergency management plan and transfer of licensed and certified clinical staff between healthcare facilities. 
Provider Credentialing at Certain  Healthcare Facilities 

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) has provided regulatory flexibilities to assist healthcare providers in containing the spread of COVID-19 through 1135 waivers and the authority granted under section 1812(f) of the Social Security Act. This includes a blanket 1135 waiver to permit expedited credentialing procedures in certain healthcare facilities.
Healthcare facilities must implement their expedited credentialing procedure, as part of the facility’s emergency management plan.  Such expedited credentialing must include procedures to permit a licensed independent practitioner to practice before full medical staff/governing body review as long as the licensed independent practitioner is currently credentialed at another facility.  No healthcare facility can require a licensed independent practitioner that currently works at another healthcare facility to collect and provide a credentialing packet. Instead, all healthcare facilities must rely upon the confirmation from a healthcare facility where the independent licensed practitioner is currently credentialed.

In addition, the healthcare facility must implement a process to ensure that the governing body is able to meet, using all appropriate social distancing practices which may include but is not limited to remote participation, no less often than is needed in order to make credentialing decisions within one day after receiving a request from a licensed independent practitioner seeking to practice at the facility. 

The credentialing of a licensed independent practitioner at another healthcare facility may be on a temporary basis to allow healthcare facilities to respond to the COVID-19 outbreak.

DPH strongly encourages hospitals to utilize the existing federal flexibilities with respect to provider credentialing to address critical staffing needs. 

Transfer of Clinical Staff Between Healthcare Facilities
In order to help ensure that there are sufficient licensed independent practitioners and  licensed or certified clinical staff to respond to the demands on the health care system, healthcare facilities must support the transfer of these personnel between their facilities or organizations to focus on responding to urgent and emergent care needs. 
As part of this directive, all healthcare facilities must: 

· Have a procedure in place to confirm for other healthcare facilities that a licensed independent practitioner, or licensed or certified clinical staff person is in good standing at its facility.  Such confirmation shall also affirm the practitioner or clinical staff person is in good standing for purposes of name-based court arraignment records checks, also known as CORI checks, and influenza vaccination documentation of healthcare personnel. 

· Receiving healthcare facilities shall maintain evidence that they confirmed that a licensed independent practitioner or licensed or certified clinical staff person is in good standing at the sending facility, but is not required to obtain or maintain the individual documents from the sending facility or the practitioner. 
· Implement a process to accept the licensed independent practitioner’s credentialing from a healthcare facility at which the licensed independent practitioner currently works.
DPH strongly encourages all hospitals in Massachusetts to monitor the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) website and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) website for up-to-date information and resources:

· CMS website: https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/Emergency/EPRO/Current-Emergencies/Current-Emergencies-page
· CDC website: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/healthcare-facilities/index.html
Additionally, please visit DPH’s website that provides up-to-date information on COVID-19 in Massachusetts:  https://www.mass.gov/2019coronavirus. 
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